The University of Maine
DigitalCommons@UMaine

Maine Women's Publications - All

Publications

6-1-2018

Building-a Prosperous Maine - A Roadmap to Economic Security for Women and their families (2018)

Maine Women's Policy Center Staff Maine Women's Policy Center

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/maine_women_pubs_all

Part of the Women's History Commons

Repository Citation

Staff, Maine Women's Policy Center, "Building-a Prosperous Maine - A Roadmap to Economic Security for Women and their families (2018)" (2018). *Maine Women's Publications - All*. 677. https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/maine_women_pubs_all/677

This Plan is brought to you for free and open access by DigitalCommons@UMaine. It has been accepted for inclusion in Maine Women's Publications - All by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UMaine. For more information, please contact um.library.technical.services@maine.edu.

BUILDING A PROSPEROUS MAINE:

A Roadmap to Economic Security for Women and Their Families



Maine Women's Policy Center

This project would not have been possible without the generous support of:

Elmina B. Sewall Foundation Family Values @ Work John T. Gorman Foundation Maine Community Foundation Maine Women's Fund PRBB Foundation Sam L. Cohen Foundation The Betterment Fund The Bingham Program

We also appreciate the organizations and individuals who provided assistance with the content of this book, as well as the individuals who shared their stories:

A Better Balance, especially Dina Bakst and Elizabeth Gedmark Cheyenne Donovan Family Values @ Work, especially Ellen Bravo Heidi Hart Mabel Wadsworth Women's Health Center, especially Ruth Lockhart Maine Children's Alliance, especially Claire Berkowitz and Rita Furlow Maine Center for Economic Policy, especially Jody Harris and Garrett Martin Maine Equal Justice Partners, especially Chris Hastedt and Robyn Merrill Maine Family Planning, especially Kate Brogan Maine Head Start Directors, especially Rick McCarthy Maine Housing Authority, especially Denise Lord Louise Marsden Vivian Mikhail National Partnership for Women and Families New Ventures Maine, especially Gilda Nardone **Danielle** Papsis Planned Parenthood of Northern New England, especially Nicole Clegg

Preble Street



Dear Reader,

The Maine Women's Policy Center has worked to improve the social, political, and economic status of women and girls in Maine since 1990. For 28 years, we have conducted the research to identify the issues that women face and the policy solutions that can make life better for them and their families. Concurrently, we have taught both women and girls how public policy affects their lives, and how to play an active and effective role in making good laws, rules and spending decisions.

We focus in four areas: freedom from violence, freedom from discrimination, access to health care, and economic security. Economic security—money—is the overarching issue that affects all others. Whether a woman has money, and what she has to do to get it, determines her health, her ability to escape a violent relationship, her ability to chart her own future, her children's prospects.

We know that when women thrive, society thrives. Yet in 2018, too many Maine women are struggling to make ends meet and too many children are living in poverty, with consequences for all of us.

It doesn't have to be this way, and that's why we have published *Building a Prosperous Maine: A Roadmap to Economic Security for Maine Women and Their Families.* Here you will find an overview of the issues that shape a woman's ability to support herself and her family, along with specific solutions that we can implement to build pathways toward prosperity and build a strong middle class.

Ideas are only as valuable as the actions that follow. Our sister organization, the Maine Women's Lobby, will work to make these policy recommendations a reality. I ask you to join us in working to make Maine prosperous by ensuring that we make policy choices that invest in the health and well-being of our residents, in the future of our children and the dignity of our seniors.

Together we can build a Maine that we are proud to call home and where our children and grandchildren can prosper.

Sincerely,

Toman

Eliza Townsend, Executive Director

Maine Women's Policy Center Board of Directors

Gillian Schair, Chair Lauren Sterling, Vice Chair Erin Cinelli, Treasurer Elizabeth Riotte, Secretary Lauren Jacobs Michelle Lamb Lisa Miller Pat Ryan

Maine Women's Lobby Board of Directors

Gillian Schair, Chair Leah Coplon, Vice Chair Erin Cinelli, Treasurer Elizabeth Riotte, Secretary Andrea Berry Deborah M. Burd Lucia Chomeau Hunt Elizabeth Mahoney Destie Hohman Sprague Malory Otteson Shaughnessy Sally Struever Kristina Yurko

Advisory Council

Karin Anderson Danielle Conway Stephanie Cotsirilos Joanne D'Arcangelo Kathleen Fleury Ellen Golden Karen Heck Mary Herman Fatuma Hussein Andrea Irwin Iudv Kahrl Cathy Lee Gilda Nardone Catherine York Powers Jean Principe Sharon Rosen Betsy Clemens Saltonstall Rebekah Smith Carol Wishcamper

Staff

Eliza Townsend Executive Director

Whitney Parrish Director of Policy and Program

Kathy Durgin-Leighton Director of Development

Jennifer Sorkin Community Organizer & Program Assistant

Margaret Clark Executive Assistant

INTRODUCTION

When women thrive, Maine's economy and society thrive. Building pathways to prosperity for all Maine women and their families must be a priority for our policy makers at both the state and federal levels.

Sadly, too many women are living in poverty or struggling to avoid it. 13% of Maine women fall below the poverty line.¹ Nearly 20% of Maine children under the age of 5 are living in poverty. 49% of those children are living in households headed by a single woman.²

It doesn't have to be this way. All too often, women and children live in poverty because of public policies that put education, health care, and housing out of reach for far too many people, and because work doesn't pay enough to support family.

That's why the Maine Women's Policy Center has produced *Building a Prosperous Maine: A Roadmap to Economic Security for Women and Their Families.* This book is a blueprint our leaders can use to make economic security for Maine women – and for all Maine people – a true reality.

While there is no single solution, we can build a strong middle class by:

- Bringing our workplace policies into the 21st century;
- Meeting basic needs like food security and housing;
- Ensuring that our children get a strong educational foundation and adults have the tools they need to support themselves; and
- Making sure all Maine people have access to a full range of health care services.

This multi-strategy approach to building a stronger economy will ensure a strong economic future for all Maine people. Accomplishing that goal will require the work and cooperation of all of us – political leaders, foundations and other funders, opinion leaders, the media, Maine citizens.

We have included in this roadmap recommendations for action at the federal level, but we Mainers must not wait for Congress to act. We can build that Maine where we want to live, where we can thrive with our families and that we can proudly leave to our children.

There's not a moment to lose.

- Talk Poverty (2017). Working-Age Women Policy. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from https://talkpoverty.org/ indicator/listing/women_poverty/2017
- United States Census Bureau, American Fact Finder. (2017). Community Facts. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from https://factfinder.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/community_facts.xhtml?src=bkmk

MINIMUM WAGE

Nationally, women make up nearly two-thirds of minimum wage workers in the United States, and the minimum wage falls short of what it takes to live above the poverty line. Women work two-thirds of jobs that rely on tipping as well.¹ How much a woman earns affects every aspect of her life. A worker earning minimum wage struggles to meet her basic needs and the needs of her family. Earning a livable wage has an effect on a woman's ability to provide for her family and save for her future retirement. The minimum wage affects people of all ages, not solely younger people in the workforce. Raising the minimum wage and adjusting it annually to inflation is a common sense solution for workers and our nation's economy.

THE LANDSCAPE

Currently

- Maine's minimum wage (excluding Portland) is \$10.00 per hour.² This is scheduled to increase one dollar a year until 2020, when the minimum wage will be \$12.00. Thereafter, the minimum wage will be indexed. A full-time worker earning Maine's minimum wage will earn \$20,800 per year before taxes, which is only twenty dollars above the poverty line for a family of three.³
- Portland's minimum wage is \$10.90 effective July 1, 2018.⁴ A full-time worker earning Portland's minimum wage will earn \$21,800, which is just barely above the federal poverty level for a family of three in 2018.
- Maine's minimum wage for tipped employees is \$5.00, and is scheduled to stay at 50% of the regular minimum wage through increases.⁵
- The current federal minimum wage is \$7.25 per hour, and has not increased since July 2009.⁶ A full-time worker earning the federal minimum wage will earn \$15,080 in a year before taxes, falling \$5,700 below the federal poverty level for a family of three.
- When adjusted for inflation, the Maine minimum wage of \$1.25 in 1966 would be \$9.74 in 2018.
- If the federal minimum wage had kept pace with the cost of living over the last fifty years, it would be more than \$10.90.

Who is Affected?

- In Maine, more than 6 in 10 minimum wage workers are women.⁷ These workers will reap an economic benefit both from the increase in wages as well as the larger economic stimulus that will result from more money flowing into the economy.
- 57% percent of women working minimum wage jobs do not have a spouse's income to supplement their own.⁸
- 80% of Maine workers who would be impacted by raising the minimum wage are over 20 years old.⁹

The Tipped Minimum Wage

The tipped minimum wage is the minimum wage earned by workers who receive income from tips.¹²

Federal laws state that if a worker makes more than \$30 in tips/ month, the tipped minimum wage is \$2.13/hour.¹³

In Maine, if a worker makes more than \$30 in tips/month, the tipped minimum wage is \$5.00/hour. This will remain at 50% of the minimum wage as it increases.¹⁴

Nationally, women represent two-thirds of tipped minimum wage earners. In Maine, women make up 79% of the tipped wage workforce.¹⁵

Restaurant workers are the largest group of tipped wage earners. They experience poverty at three times the poverty rate of the rest of the U.S. workforce, and use food stamps at double the rate.¹⁶ 72% of restaurant workers are women.¹⁷

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Eliminate the tipped minimum wage.

Maine should join the 7 other states (Alaska, California, Montana, Minnesota Nevada, Oregon, Washington) that have no tipped minimum wage, meaning all workers earn at least the minimum wage.¹⁰

RECOMMENDATION FOR FEDERAL ACTION

Enact the Raise the Wage Act

Introduced in 2017, the bill would raise the federal minimum wage to \$9.25 per hour beginning on the date of enactment, and raise the federal minimum wage to \$15.00 per hour over a 7-year period. This bill would increase the federal minimum wage for regular employees over a 7-year period, for tipped employees, and for newly hired employees who are less than 20 years old.¹¹

- 1. National Women's Law Center. (Aug. 2017). Women and the Minimum Wage, State by State. Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https://nwlc.org/resources/women-and-minimum-wage-state-state/
- 2. MRSA §664(1)
- 3. The Balance. (Jan. 2018). Federal Poverty Level Guidelines and Chart. Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https:// www.thebalance.com/federal-poverty-level-definition-guidelines-chart-3305843
- Portland, Me., City Code § 33.7 (December 19, 2016) https://www.portlandmaine.gov/131/City-Code (last visited March 8, 2018).
- 5. MRSA §664(2)
- 6. 29 USC \$206
- 7. National Women's Law Center. (Aug. 2017). Women and the Minimum Wage, State by State. Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https://nwlc.org/resources/women-and-minimum-wage-state-state/
- United States Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (April 2017). Characteristics of Minimum Wage Workers, 2016. Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https://www.bls.gov/opub/reports/minimum-wage/2016/ home.htm
- 9. Maine Center for Economic Policy. (Aug. 2016). *Restoring the Value of Work. Retrieved on July 17, 2018 from* https://www.mecep.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Minimum-wage-brief_final_08-17-16.pdf
- 10. United States Department of Labor, Wages and Hour Division (Jan. 2018). *Minimum Wages for Tipped Employees. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from* https://www.dol.gov/whd/state/tipped.htm
- 11. Raise the Wage Act of 2017. S. 1242, 115th Congress. (2017-8). Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https://www. congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/1242/text
- 12. United States Department of Labor, Wages and Hour Division (Jan. 2018). *Minimum Wages for Tipped Employees*. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from https://www.dol.gov/whd/state/tipped.htm
- 13. United States Department of Labor, Wages and Hour Division (Jan. 2018). *Minimum Wages for Tipped Employees. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from* https://www.dol.gov/whd/state/tipped.htm
- United States Department of Labor, Wages and Hour Division (Jan. 2018). Minimum Wages for Tipped Employees. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from https://www.dol.gov/whd/state/tipped.htm
- 15. National Women's Law Center
- 16. The Washington Post. (Feb. 2016). I Dare You to Read This and Still Feel Good About Tipping. Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/02/18/i-dare-you-to-readthis-and-still-feel-ok-about-tipping-in-the-united-states/?utm_term=.8e39ff266f01
- 17. United States Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (Jan. 2018). Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey. Retrieved on March 8, 2018 from https://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat11.htm

EARNED PAID SICK DAYS

No one should have to choose between their job and caring for their health or a sick child. Many Mainers are faced with this decision because they are not able to earn even one paid sick day. Those who are most often disadvantaged by a lack of earned sick time are people who work in low-wage jobs – held mostly by women and people of color.¹ Lack of access to paid sick time is also a serious public health concern. Public health officials caution us to stay home when we are ill to avoid the spread of contagious disease, but for many low-wage earners, missing work means the loss of much needed pay. When sick employees come to work, they spread germs to their customers and co-workers. Sick children who cannot stay home because their parents cannot take a day off to care for them spread illness in our schools. This gap in policy hurts employers, employees, and all Maine people.

THE LANDSCAPE

Currently

- There are no federal or Maine laws that require employers to offer employees the opportunity to earn paid sick days.
- Arizona, California, Connecticut, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Jersey, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, Washington, and Washington DC have taken action to expand access to earned paid sick time.²

Who is Affected?

- Over 198,000 Maine workers do not have the opportunity to earn paid sick days.³
- Nationally, more than 70% of low-wage earners lack access to earned paid sick days.⁴ These workers are disproportionately women and people of color, and are employed in fields that come into frequent contact with the general public, such as child and elder care, food service, and retail.

BENEFITS OF EARNED PAID SICK DAYS

- Employer savings. When employees have to choose between a job and their health, employers pay the price through reduced productivity and turnover. If all employees had the opportunity to earn sick days, Maine employers would save \$4.18 per employee each week due to reduced turnover and increased productivity.⁵
- Reduced government spending. People who do not have access to paid sick days are more likely to utilize the emergency room for medical care because they cannot see a doctor during regular hours.⁶ Studies show that if all workers had access to paid sick leave, the United States would save \$1.1 billion annually, most of which would be saved in tax-funded insurance programs such as Medicaid.⁷
- Positive public health outcomes. When employees are not required to come to work sick, the spread of contagious illness is reduced. If the United States had had

a national paid sick leave policy in 2009 during the H1N1 pandemic, researchers estimate that the spread of the virus would have been reduced by 5 million cases.⁸ Customers and coworkers are less likely to catch and share contagious diseases if a sick employee can afford to stay home until they are well.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Enact earned paid sick days legislation

Maine people cannot afford to wait for Congress to take action. Maine should enact legislation that requires all businesses to allow their employees to earn at least five paid sick days to care for themselves and close relatives.

Portland City Council is currently considering a plan to require employers to give their employees paid sick days. Portland should adopt this policy to protect public health and support working families.

RECOMMENDATION FOR FEDERAL ACTION

Pass the Healthy Families Act

This bill would create an opportunity to earn at least 1 hour of paid sick time for every 30 hours worked. This would apply to the 30 million workers whose workplaces have more than 15 employees.⁹

- National Women's Law Center (2016). Low Wage Jobs Held Primarily by Women will Increase Over the Next Decade. Retrieved on May 3, 2018 from https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Low-Wage-Jobs-Held-Primarily-by-Women-Will-Grow-the-Most-Over-the-Next-Decade.pdf
- 2. National Partnership for Women and Families (2018). *Paid Sick* Days. Retrieved May 3, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/psd/paid-sick-days-statutes.pdf
- 3. National Partnership for Women and Families. (2017). *Legislation in Maine*. Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/issues/work-family/family-friendly-america/maine.html
- 4. National Partnership for Women and Families. (2017). *Paid Sick Days Improve Public Health*. Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/psd/paid-sick-days-improve-our-public-health.pdf
- Kevin Miller & Claudia Williams, (2010). Valuing Good Health in Maine: The Costs and Benefits of Paid Sick Days, Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from https://iwpr.org/publications/valuing-good-health-in-mainethe-costs-and-benefits-of-paid-sick-days/
- National Partnership for Women and Families. (2010). Everyone Gets Sick, Not Everyone has Time to Get Better. Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from http://go.nationalpartnership.org/site/DocServer/Paid_Sick_ Days_Briefing_Book_4_25.pdf?docID=6441
- National Partnership for Women and Families. (2010). Paid Sick Days Lead to Cost Savings for All. Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/psd/ paid-sick-days-lead-to-cost-savings-for-all.pdf
- National Partnership for Women and Families. (2010). Paid Sick Days Lead to Cost Savings for All. Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/psd/ paid-sick-days-lead-to-cost-savings-for-all.pdf
- 9. Healthy Families Act. S. 1152, 115th Congress (2017-8). Retrieved on April 22, 2018 from https://www. congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1516

PAID FAMILY LEAVE

More and more Mainers are struggling to balance responsibilities at home and at work. An illness, the birth or adoption of a child, or the need to care for a sick family member can all force us to take an extended leave from work. The federal Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and its Maine counterpart exist to ensure that employees can meet their responsibilities at home while knowing their jobs are safe. However, too many Maine people cannot access this vital leave because their workplace isn't covered by FMLA or because they cannot afford to use unpaid leave.

THE LANDSCAPE

Currently

- The United States is the only industrialized country in the world where there is no guarantee of paid leave for parents of newborns.¹
- The federal Family and Medical Leave Act grants eligible employees up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave. However, the law applies only to employers with 50 or more employees, and may be subject to qualifications.²
- Maine's family leave law requires that employers with 15 or more employees at one location provide up to 10 weeks of unpaid leave during a two-year period for an employee who has worked at least 12 consecutive months for the employer.³
- However, California, New Jersey, New York, Rhode Island, Washington, and Washington DC have paid leave programs to provide temporary income for workers' leave through small employee payroll contributions.⁴

Who is Affected?

- Only 59% of workers have access to FMLA leave because of the law's limitations.⁵
- For most workers with access, family and medical leave is partially or entirely unpaid. Only 14% of the U.S. workforce have access to paid leave.⁶
- A study in 2000 found that among workers earning less than \$20,000 annually, 74% received no pay from their employer while on leave, whereas 24% of workers earning between \$50,000 and \$75,000 received no pay during leave.⁷
- In 2011, 56% of workers who used family leave were women.⁸

BENEFITS OF EXPANDING FMLA

- Reduces cost to employers. Companies can spend as much as one-fifth of an employee's salary to replace her.⁹ Providing paid leave will reduce the cost of employee turnover, including rehiring and training.
- Secure retirement for workers. Paid family leave secures retirement funds for unpaid caregivers. Among those who take family leave to care for an elderly family member, 48% lose income.¹⁰



When her daughter, Nadia, then 16 months old, became ill with a rare autoimmune condition that left her completely deaf in both ears, Vivian Mikhail knew Nadia needed her fulltime attention for a while. As the higher breadwinner in her family, Vivian's job and health insurance were crucial.

Thanks to the FMLA, Vivian was able to care for Nadia, learn sign language with her and take her to a playgroup for deaf children. Vivian took Nadia on multiple trips to Boston Children's Hospital, and was able to be with Nadia when she had cochlear implants.

"Without FMLA leave, we would have lost our house," Vivian says, "FMLA meant that I could serve my daughter in this completely unexpected, terrifying new place we were in." Having a job to go back to, and continued health insurance, "gave us the tools to help our daughter be the person we knew she was going to be before this happened to her." Because Vivian's husband was able to take intermittent FMLA leave, they were able to "work together as a team."

- Address the wage gap. Women are more likely to take unpaid leave or drop out of the workforce to care for a family member. Thus, providing paid family and medical leave will help address the wage gap by increasing women's lifetime earnings.¹¹
- Strengthen the workforce. New mothers who take paid leave are more likely to return to work several months after a baby's birth than those who do not take paid leave.¹² Furthermore, their ability to take paid leave and stay in their jobs makes them financially better situated than their peers even up to 16 years after the birth of their child.¹³
- Healthy babies. Newborns whose mothers take leave for at least 12 weeks are more likely to be breastfed and receive routine medical check-ups and critical immunizations.¹⁴ In fact, paid leave may reduce infant mortality by up to 13%.¹⁵

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Create a state paid leave insurance fund

Maine should create a state paid leave fund to provide temporary income for workers' leave through small employee payroll contributions. This ensures that all people can afford to take the time they need to meet their responsibilities both at home and at work.

Expand eligibility for paid leave to all full- and part-time workers

All employees should be able to take time to get their children off to a healthy start, recover during an illness or injury, and care for sick loved ones without fear of losing their job. Maine should expand eligibility for paid family and medical leave to all employees, whether they work full- or part-time.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FEDERAL ACTION Expand the federal definition of "family"

Maine has an inclusive definition of "family" in its family leave law. Congress should follow Maine's lead by expanding its definition of "family" to reflect today's realities.

Pass the FAMILY Act

Nearly one-third of American workers surveyed report that they have shortened their unpaid leave due to financial concerns.¹⁶ The FAMILY Act would allow qualified workers to collect benefits equal to two-thirds of their monthly wages, subject to a cap, for up to twelve weeks of family leave.¹⁷ It's time for Congress to enact this common sense legislation.

- Pew Research Center. (Sept. 2016). Among 41 Nations, U.S. is the Outlier When it Comes to Paid Parental Leave. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/09/26/u-s-lacksmandated-paid-parental-leave/
- 2. 29 U.S.C. §2612
- 3. 26 MRSA §844(1)
- 4. National Conference of State Legislatures. (Jan. 2018). Paid Family Resources. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from http://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employment/paid-family-leave-resources.aspx
- 5. Center for American Progress. (Dec. 2013). The Economic Benefits of Family Medical Leave Insurance. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2013/12/12/81036/the-economic-benefits-of-family-and-medical-leave-insurance/
- Pew Research Center. (March 2017). Access to Paid Family Leave Varies Widely Across Employers, Industries. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/03/23/access-topaid-family-leave-varies-widely-across-employers-industries/
- Waldfogel, Jane. (2001). Family and Medical Leave: Evidence from the 2000 Surveys. Monthly Labor Review 124(9): page 22.
- National Partnership for Women & Families. (Feb. 2013). A Look at the U.S. Dept. of Labor's 2012 Family Medical Leave Act Employee and Worksite Surveys. Retrieved March 16, 2018 from http:// go.nationalpartnership.org/site/DocServer/DOL_FMLA_Survey_2012_Key_Findings.pdf?docID=11862
- Boushey, H., & Glynn, S. (Nov. 2012). There Are Significant Business Costs to Replacing Employees. Washington, DC: Center for American Progress. Retrieved June 16 2014, from http://www. americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/CostofTurnover.pdf
- Aumann, K., et al. (2010). The Elder Care Study: Everyday Realities and Wishes for Change. New York, NY: Families and Work Institute. Retrieved June 16, 2014 from http://familiesandwork.org/site/research/ reports/elder_care.pdf
- Center for American Progress. (Dec. 2013). The Economic Benefits of Family Medical Leave Insurance. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2013/12/12/81036/the-economic-benefits-of-family-and-medical-leave-insurance/
- Center for American Progress. (Oct. 2016). Paid Leave is Good for Small Business. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2016/10/19/146465/paid-leave-is-goodfor-small-business/
- Center for American Progress (Aug. 2012) Fact Sheet: Paid Family and Medical Leave. Retrieved March 16, 2018 from http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/labor/ news/2012/08/16/11980/fact-sheet-paid-familyand-medical-leave
- 14. https://www.mcgill.ca/newsroom/channels/news/longer-maternity-leave-linked-better-infant-health-259966
- 15. McGill. (March 2016). Longer Maternity Leave Linked to Better Infant Health. Retrieved on March 16, 2018 from https://www.mcgill.ca/newsroom/channels/news/longer-maternity-leave-linked-better-infant-health-259966
- 16. National Partnership for Women & Families. (Feb. 2013). A Look at the U.S. Dept. of Labor's 2012 Family Medical Leave Act Employee and Worksite Survey. Retrieved June 16, 2014 from http://www. nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/fmla/dol-fmla-survey-key- ndings-2012.pdf
- FAMILY Act of 2017. S. 337, 115th Congress. (2017-8). Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https://www.congress. gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/337

PROTECT PREGNANT WORKERS

Today, a pregnant woman can be fired for asking for a chair, an extra bathroom break, or a bottle of water while she works. Some employers refuse these types of reasonable accommodations for pregnant workers and have even penalized women for needing them. Despite statutory protections, courts have interpreted negative employment actions – firing, demoting, or forcing a worker to go on unpaid leave – as legal conduct, denying affected workers any redress and condoning similar action in the future. The result can be a woman's having to go out on maternity leave early, thus reducing the amount of time for recovery, care, and bonding with a newborn, or lost income just when a family's expenses are about to increase.

THE LANDSCAPE:

Currently:

- In Maine, an employer may not treat a pregnant woman who is able to work in a different manner from other persons who are able to work. Similarly, if a pregnant worker is not able to work because of illness, medical condition, or disability related to pregnancy, the employer must treat her as it does other employees who are not able to work because of other disabilities or illnesses.
- The Federal Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 also guarantees that women with pregnancy related conditions must be treated the same as their nonpregnant counterparts.¹
- But an employee seeking an accommodation may not be able to identify another non-pregnant employee who requested and received the same accommodation she needs.
- The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and the Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act (ADAAA) require employers, who can do so without undue hardship, to provide reasonable accommodations for workers with disabilities, most recently including temporary impairments as well as more permanent conditions.²
- But the Supreme Court has set a high bar to prove that an employer has discriminated against a pregnant worker.³

Who is Affected?

- 3 in 5 women continue to work through their pregnancy.⁴
- About 8 in 10 pregnant women continue working within a month of their due date, compared to 3 in 10 in the 1960s.⁵
- Women who have sought accommodations and have been refused or penalized are often those in low-wage jobs who can least afford lost income. Research shows many pregnant workers are denied accommodations, including retail salespeople, food service workers, cashiers, cleaners, and many others.⁶

- Nearly 31,000 charges of pregnancy discrimination were filed with the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission between 2010 and 2015, and the number of charges filed remained relatively unchanged from year to year.⁷
- The Maine Human Rights Commission also continues to receive complaints about pregnancy discrimination and has found "reasonable grounds" to believe such discrimination occurred far too often.

BENEFITS OF ACCOMMODATING PREGNANT WORKERS

- Reduced costs of high turnover for businesses. Employee turnover is expensive.⁸ When women are able to keep their jobs throughout their pregnancy and after, businesses save money they would otherwise have to spend on hiring and training new workers. Therefore, accommodating the small portion of working women who require a temporary change in their duties or practices during their pregnancy would be a financially beneficial decision.
- Healthy pregnancies, babies, and families. Firing or forcing a pregnant worker on to unpaid leave has repercussions for her health as well as the health of the fetus. Losing an income is stressful, but having to make do with less is doubly stressful when welcoming a new member of the family. In addition to a loss of income, fired pregnant workers who have insurance through their employer may experience a loss of medical coverage at a critical moment. Use of maternity leave prior to birth reduces the amount of time spent with a newborn and can affect breastfeeding, as employed women tend to breastfeed for a shorter time. ⁹
- Economic security for women. A pregnant woman should not have to choose between a healthy pregnancy and her income. Nor should women lose income because the law does not adequately address a common condition that only women experience.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Strengthen protections for pregnant workers.

Maine's current protection for pregnant workers requires the employee seeking redress to identify another non-pregnant worker who has asked for and received the same accommodation in order to prove her case. To ensure that pregnant women are protected, the law should more explicitly state that employers must provide pregnant women the same reasonable accommodations they routinely provide to disabled workers.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FEDERAL ACTION

Enact the Pregnant Workers Fairness Act

This bill prohibits employment practices that discriminate against making reasonable accommodations for job applicants or employees affected by pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions. As with the Americans with Disabilities Act, employers who would be unduly burdened by an accommodation would be exempted. This bill would ensure that pregnant workers who want to and are able to continue working can support their families while observing their doctors' orders.¹⁰



Beggy Young worked at UPS for approximately 10 years. When she became pregnant, her employer asked her to bring a note regarding any work restrictions. Peggy's doctor requested she be placed on light duty (lifting 10 lbs. or less), but the request was denied even though other workers with temporary disabilities were regularly placed on light duty. After the request, Peggy was told she could not do her normal duties either. Peggy begged to work, but was refused because she was a "liability." Instead, UPS forced Peggy on to unpaid leave for the last 6.5 months of her pregnancy. She lost her pay and her health insurance. What should have been an exciting and joyous time was made stressful and difficult by a lack of income and medical care.

Peggy challenged UPS and went all the way to the Supreme Court. The Supreme Court held that in order to prove a violation of the Pregnancy Discrimination Act, Peggy must prove that she belongs to the protected class, that she sought accommodation, that the employer did not accommodate her, and that the employer did accommodate others similar in their ability or inability to work. UPS may then provide evidence to prove the denial was legitimate and nondiscriminatory. This test laid out by the Supreme Court in *Young v. UPS* sets a high bar to prove a case of pregnancy discrimination in the future.

Source: Young v. UPS, 135 S. Ct. 1338 (2015).

ENDNOTES:

- 1. United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. (2018). *The Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978*. Retrieved March 23, 2018 from https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/types/pregnancy.cfm
- 2. Americans with Disabilities. (2016). Amendment of Americans with Disabilities Act Title II and Title III Regulations

to Implement ADA Amendments Act of 2008. Retrieved March 23, 2018 from https://www.ada.gov/regs2016/final_rule_adaaa.html

- 3. Young v. UPS, 135 S. Ct. 1338 (2015).
- Pew Research. (2015). Working while pregnant is much more common than it used to be. Retrieved March 23, 2018 from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/03/31/working-while-pregnant-is-much-morecommon-than-it-used-to-be/
- Pew Research. (2015). Working while pregnant is much more common than it used to be. Retrieved March 23, 2018 from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/03/31/working-while-pregnant-is-much-morecommon-than-it-used-to-be/
- Think Progress. (2014). Low-Wage Industries Are Some Of The Biggest Offenders In Pregnancy Discrimination. Retrieved on March 23, 2018 from https://thinkprogress.org/low-wage-industries-aresome-of-the-biggest-offenders-in-pregnancy-discrimination-ee0ce9588cc/
- National Partnership for Women and Families. (2016). Women Continue to Face Pregnancy Discrimination in the Workplace. Retrieved March 23, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/ workplace-fairness/pregnancy-discrimination/by-the-numbers-women-continue-to-face-pregnancydiscrimination-in-the-workplace.pdf
- 8. The Balance. (2017). *Learn About the Cost of High Employee Turnover*. Retrieved on March 23, 2018 from https://www.thebalance.com/the-high-cost-of-high-employee-turnover-2276010
- Center for Law and Social Policy. (2013). To Support Breastfeeding, Paid Family and Medical Leave is Crucial. Retrieved March 23 2018 from https://www.clasp.org/blog/support-breastfeeding-paid-familyand-medical-leave-crucial
- 10. Pregnant Workers Fairness Act. H.R.2417, 115th Congress. (2017-8) Retrieved March 23, 2018 from https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/2417



In 1963, when Congress enacted the Equal Pay Act, women earned 59 cents for every dollar their male colleagues earned.¹ Fifty years later, women still do not receive equal pay for equal work. The wage gap has been closing at a glacial rate. Currently in Maine, women are paid on average 84 cents for every dollar paid to men, amounting to an annual wage gap of \$7,650 for full time workers.² But that statistic, because it is an average, does not tell the whole story. Nationally, black women working full time, yearround, typically make only 63 cents for every dollar paid to their white, non-Hispanic male counterparts. For Latinas this figure is only 54 cents, for Native women it is 57 cents, and for Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islander women it is 59 cents.³

In Maine, more than 53,000 family households are headed by women. Eliminating the wage gap would provide much-needed income to women whose wages sustain their households.⁴ Furthermore, the wage gap affects a woman's lifetime earnings and her retirement.⁵

This wage gap is not solely due to outdated workplace policies that fail to recognize the realities of women in the workforce – it begins immediately out of college. Research shows that despite women's higher rate of obtaining a bachelors degree, young men (age 21–24) with a college degree are paid an average hourly wage of \$20.87 early in their careers, while their female counterparts are paid an average hourly wage of just \$17.88, or \$2.99 less than men.⁶

THE LANDSCAPE:

Currently:

- The federal Equal Pay Act of 1963 and Maine's Equal Pay Law (MRSA 26 § 628) state that an employer may not pay an employee of one gender less than an employee of another gender for the same or similar work.
- Yet, 55 years later, the wage gap still persists.
- The AAUW conducted a study, which found that within 10 years after college graduation, 23% of mothers were out of the workforce, and 17% worked part time. Among fathers, only 1% were out of the workforce, and only 2% worked part time.⁷
- The Bureau of Labor Statistics analyzed 534 occupations of which only 7 paid women on average more than men. These 7 professions employ only 3% of women who work full-time.⁸

Who is Affected?

Only 2% of occupations pay women equally or above what their male counterparts are paid.⁹

The Cost of the Wage Gap

With the money the average Maine woman loses due to wage inequality, she could purchase:

ť

More than 14 additional months of child care;

One additional year of tuition and fees for a four-year public university, or the full cost of tuition and fees at a two-year community college;

Approximately 76 more weeks of food for her family (one and a half years' worth);

7.5 more months of mortgage and utilities payments; or

Nearly 13 more months of rent.¹⁶

- However, the wage gap is larger for women with less education. In 2010, women in Maine with a high school diploma were paid only 65 cents to every dollar paid to men with a high school diploma.¹⁰
- Mothers are paid less than fathers. Mothers with full-time, year-round jobs are paid 71 cents for every dollar paid to fathers.¹¹

BENEFITS OF CLOSING THE WAGE GAP

- Economic boost. Female full-time workers in Maine lose approximately \$3 million each year due to the wage gap between men and women.¹² If paid this money, women could spend more on food, shelter, transportation, and other basic needs. This will benefit women, their families, and the Maine economy.
- Poverty reduction. About 28 percent of those families, or 14,957 family households, have incomes that fall below the poverty level.¹³ Closing the wage gap would help women workers bring home larger paychecks.
- A secure retirement for Maine. On average, older women received about \$4,500 less annually in Social Security benefits in 2014 than older men due to lower lifetime earnings. Older women of color receive even less.¹⁴
- Eliminate discrimination. Gender-based wage inequality is discrimination. People should be paid equitably for their work, education, and experience. Enforcement of current state and federal law is necessary.

RECOMMENDATION FOR MAINE ACTION

Ensure wage discrimination victims are given redress in Maine

The Maine Department of Labor is responsible for enforcing our state's Equal Pay law. Placing the Equal Pay law under the Human Rights Commission would ensure that wage discrimination is addressed through a process that is more supportive of employee needs.

Make it unlawful to ask about prior compensation

Maine should follow California, Delaware, Massachusetts, Oregon, and Puerto Rico in making it unlawful for employers to ask for employee's past compensation, instead basing compensation on qualifications. Asking about past salaries can inadvertently continue a pattern of inequality and perpetuate the wage gap.

RECOMMENDATION FOR FEDERAL ACTION

Pass the Paycheck Fairness Act

The bill would restrict an employer's use of "loop-hole defenses" to discrimination claims and enhance nonretaliation provisions. The bill would also make it unlawful to require an employee to sign a contract or waiver prohibiting the employee from disclosing information about the employee's wages, and increase civil penalties for violations of equal pay provisions.¹⁵

- 1. National Equal Pay Task Force. (June 2013). *Fifty Years After the Equal Pay Act*. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/equalpay/equal_pay_task_force_progress_report_june_2013_new.pdf
- American Association of University Women. (2016). The Gender Pay Gap by State and Congressional District. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 https://www.aauw.org/files/2017/09/Simple-Truth-Figure2-State-Ranking-Chart-nsa.pdf
- 3. National Women's Law Center (April 2012). The Importance of Fair Pay for Maine Women. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from https://www.nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/.../maine_equalpaystatefactsheet.pdf
- National Partnership for Women & Families (April 2017). Maine Women and the Wage Gap. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/.../fair-pay/4-2017-me-wage-gap.pdf
- Face the Facts USA. (Feb. 2013). Male Retirees Get Bigger Social Security Checks. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from https://www.facethefactsusa.org/facts/male-retirees-get-bigger-social-security-checks
- Economic Policy Institute. (June 2017). Straight out of college, women make about \$3 less per hour than men. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from https://www.epi.org/publication/straight-out-of-college-womenmake-about-3-less-per-hour-than-men/
- American Association of University Women. (2018). The Simple Truth About the Gender Pay Gap. Retrieved April 7, 2018 form https://www.aauw.org/aauw_check/pdf_download/show_pdf.php?file=The-Simple-Truth
- 8. American Association of University Women. (2014). *The Simple Truth About the Gender Pay Gap.* Retrieved April 7, 2018 from https://www.aauw.org/2014/09/18/gender-pay-gap/
- National Women's Law Center. (Sept. 2017). The Wage Gap: The Who, How, Why, and What To Do. Retrieved on March 30, 2018 from https://nwlc.org/resources/the-wage-gap-the-who-how-why-andwhat-to-do/
- 10. National Partnership for Women & Families (April 2017). *Maine Women and the Wage Gap*. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/workplace-fairness/fair-pay/4-2017-me-wage-gap.pdf
- 11. National Partnership for Women & Families (April 2017). *Maine Women and the Wage Gap.* Retrieved March 30, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/workplace-fairness/fair-pay/4-2017-me-wage-gap.pdf
- 12. National Partnership for Women & Families (April 2016). *Maine Women and the Wage Gap.* Retrieved March 30, 2018 from *http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/workplace-fairness/fair-pay/4-2016-me-wage-gap.pdf*
- National Partnership for Women & Families (April 2017). Maine Women and the Wage Gap. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/workplace-fairness/fair-pay/4-2017-me-wage-gap.pdf
- 14. National Council on Aging. (Dec. 2016). *Economic Security for Seniors Facts*. Retrieved March 30, 2018. https://www.ncoa.org/news/resources-for-reporters/get-the-facts/economic-security-facts/
- Paycheck Fairness Act of 2017. S.819, 115th Congress (2017-8) Retrieved March 30, 2018 from https:// www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/819
- National Partnership for Women & Families (April 2017). Maine Women and the Wage Gap. Retrieved March 30, 2018 from www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/.../fair-pay/4-2017-me-wage-gap.pdf

FOOD SECURITY

Maine now has the 7th highest rate of food insecurity in the nation, considerably worse than last year. More troubling still, 45% percent of these households face an even more severe circumstance described as "very low food security." This equates to more severe hunger as food intake for these individuals is actually reduced and normal eating patterns disrupted at times during the year due to limited resources. By this measure, Maine ranks third worst in the nation.¹

The USDA uses the phrase 'food insecurity' to reference both people who regularly experience hunger without enough money to purchase food consistently, and those who cannot afford nutritious, high-quality diet.² Food insecurity adversely impacts physical and mental health, as well as work productivity.³ Programs and policies already exist that could significantly reduce food insecurity in Maine, but lawmakers must protect and strengthen these programs for large-scale impact.

THE LANDSCAPE

- The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), also called Food Supplement Benefits in Maine, served over 180,000 Maine residents in 2017.⁴
- In 2015, over 185,000 children were enrolled in the National School Lunch Program, this number has tripled since 2012.⁵ In the summer, only 46,000 received free meals through the Summer Food Service Program, ⁶
- Nearly one in five children in Maine experiences food insecurity.⁷
- Approximately 66,000 Maine children live in households receiving SNAP.
- 27.4% of Maine's SNAP households are made of Mainers aged 60 or older.8
- Nearly 10% of Maine's veteran population—10,000 veterans—receive food assistance through SNAP.⁹
- People living in working families make up 41% of Mainers receiving SNAP.¹⁰
- Individuals with disabilities are part of 34.9% of Maine households receiving SNAP.¹¹
- More than 1,500 retailers, including locally owned and those in rural regions of our state, participate in the SNAP program,¹² which adds \$250 million to Maine's economy annually.¹³
- Current food assistance programs cannot fully meet the nutrition needs of hungry people in our state. For example, Good Shepherd Food Bank distributes more than 28 million pounds of food in all sixteen counties providing food through local partners to more than 178,000 Mainers annually.¹⁴
- Food insecurity rates are highest in rural countries like Washington County with 17.2%, Aroostook County with 17.1%, and Piscataquis County with 16.9%.¹⁵
- Yet, too many Mainers remain hungry.

Benefits of Food Secure Mainers

- In 2016, SNAP lifted 3.6 million Americans out of poverty.¹⁶ SNAP immunizes families, especially children, from the detrimental psychological and health effects of poverty and helps break the cycle of generational poverty.
- Families that have assistance affording food can devote their limited remaining funds to other necessary expenses, reducing the need for public assistance for rent, heating fuel, and other basic necessities.
- SNAP dollars stimulate and contribute to the local economy. Every \$5 in new SNAP benefits generates as much as \$9 of economic activity.¹⁷

RECOMMENDATION FOR MAINE AND FEDERAL ACTION

Promote ease of use, reduction of stigma

When policy creates unnecessary restrictions or heightens stigma for people using SNAP and other public assistance, it makes it harder for people to get the help they need. Policymakers must stop using stereotypes and anecdotes to attack families living in poverty and instead use language that supports families as they work to move out of poverty.

Strengthen education and training opportunities

Robust education and training programs that address barriers to success, such as transportation, child care, health care, and housing, can help individuals move toward self-sufficiency. We must recognize the realities of employment for many workers receiving food assistance today: low wages, seasonal or temporary jobs without security, lack of flexibility, irregular hours that shift from week to week or day to day, a lack of paid sick days or paid leave to care for themselves and their families.

RECOMMENDATION FOR MAINE ACTION

Increase access to the Summer Food Service Program

Families with children who receive free or reduced-price meals during the school year often struggle during the summer months to provide meals. Summer Food Service sites, which are entirely federally funded, are simply not abundant enough to adequately address Maine's child hunger problem. Maine should encourage the creation and maintenance of Summer Food Service sites, which will mean fewer hungry children and more economically stable families.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FEDERAL ACTION Strengthen and protect SNAP

When more money is invested into the SNAP program, fewer families experience hunger. Families are then able to focus on becoming economically secure—finding and going to work, attending school, seeking housing, paying bills on time, etc. Congress must significantly increase funding for SNAP to ensure that no child in the United States goes hungry due to a lack of money for food.

Pass the 2018 Farm Bill.

This bill is a bipartisan effort to protect and strengthen the SNAP program.

Improve access to the Summer Food Service Program

Despite the demonstrated success of the Summer Food Service Program in more densely populated areas, the program can be difficult to implement in rural areas that lack a convenient central location. Transportation challenges for rural children who are at risk for summer hunger can be accommodated by creating more fluidity in the program rules and increasing the variety of service models that are allowed within the Summer Food Service Program.

- Coleman-Jensen, A., Rabbitt, M., Gregory C.,& Singh A. (2017). Household food Security in the United States in 2016, Retrieved May 11, 2018 from https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/84973/err-237.pdf?v=42979
- United States Department of Agriculture. (Oct 2017). *Definitions of Food Security*. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from (https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-in-the-us/ definitions-of-food-security.aspx
- Feeding America. (2014). What are the Connections Between Food Insecurity and Health? Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from https://hungerandhealth.feedingamerica.org/understand-food-insecurity/hungerhealth-101/
- 4. https://www.fns.usda.gov/pd/supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap
- Maine Department of Education. (2015). Maine Department of Education % Free and Reduced School Lunch Report. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 https://neo.maine.gov/doe/neo/nutrition/Reimbursement/ ED534/District
- Good Shepherd Food Bank of Maine. (Feb. 2017). Hunger Pains: Widespread Food Insecurity Threatens Maine's Future. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from https://www.gsfb.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Food-Pantry-Report-2-6-171.pdf
- 7. Feeding America. (2017). Get the Facts About Hunger in Maine. Received July 19, 2018 from http://www.feedingamerica.org/hunger-in-america/maine/
- U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support. (2017, November). Characteristics of Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Households: Fiscal Year 2016, by Sarah Lauffer. Project Officer, Jenny Genser. Alexandria, VA. Retrieved from: https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/ sites/default/files/ops/Characteristics2016.pdf
- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (2017, November). SNAP Helps Almost 1.5 Million Low-Income Veterans, Including Thousands in Every State. Retrieved from: https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/ atoms/files/11-9-17fa.pdf
- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (2017). Maine food supplement program. Retrieved from: https:// www.cbpp.org/sites/default/les/atoms/les/snap_factsheet_maine.pdf
- U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support. (2017, November). Characteristics of Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Households: Fiscal Year 2016, by Sarah Lauffer. Project Officer, Jenny Genser. Alexandria, VA. Retrieved from: https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/ sites/default/files/ops/Characteristics2016.pdf
- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (2017, August). SNAP Boosts Retailers and Local Economies. Retrieved from: https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/8-29-17fa.pdf
- 13. Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program. (2016). *State Activity Report. Received on July 19, 2018* from https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/snap/FY16-State-Activity-Report.pdf
- Good Shepherd (2018). Hunger in Maine. Received on July 19, 2018 from https://www.gsfb.org/hunger-inmaine/
- Good Shepherd Food Bank and Preble Street. (2017, February). Hunger Pains: Widespread food insecurity threatens Maine's future. Retrieved from: https://www.gsfb.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Food-Pantry-Report-2-6-171.pdf
- Food Research & Action Center. (2017). SNAP Strengths. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://frac.org/ wp-content/uploads/frac-facts-snap-strengths.pdf
- United States Department of Agriculture. (Feb. 2018) Economic Linkages: Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) Linkages with the General Economy. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from https:// www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap/ economic-linkages/

HOUSING SECURITY

Homelessness, overcrowding, and a lack of affordable, quality housing are on the rise in Maine. Also known as housing insecurity, these factors create significant barriers to finding or keeping gainful employment, attending school, and caring for one's family. Homeless Mainers are at higher risk for serious health problems and shorter lifespan. In fact, although women usually have greater life expectancies than men, homeless women are up to 41 times more likely to die early than their housed counterparts.¹ There are a number of successful models for addressing housing insecurity that Maine can implement or expand to address this devastating problem.

THE LANDSCAPE

- The 2017 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) reported that homelessness in Maine decreased 4.2% between 2010 to 2017, but increased 1.7% from 2016 to 2017.²
- In 2015, 76,000 Maine children (29% of Maine kids) lived in households where more than 30% of the families' income was spend on housing costs, making them less likely to have the resources they need to provide food, clothing, and other basic needs.³
- In Maine, a minimum wage worker would need to work 86 hours a week in order to afford a two-bedroom apartment at fair market rent.⁴
- In 2017, 55.9% of the Maine population did not earn enough to afford the average cost of a two-bedroom apartment. In Washington County, over 60% of households made less than the amount needed to afford a two-bedroom apartment.⁵
- Avesta Housing, an affordable housing provider in southern Maine, reports that their monthly requests for affordable housing have increased nearly 30% since 2014.⁶
- 25% of homeless people suffer from mental illness, including schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and depression, 13% are fleeing domestic violence and 12% are veterans.⁷

BENEFITS OF REDUCING HOMELESSNESS

- Reduced burden on public services. Data shows that addressing homelessness reduces the burden on emergency medical services, hospitalizations, jails, sober facilities, and other public services.⁸ When homeless individuals find stable housing, they are more able to focus on other areas of their lives, such as obtaining employment or attending school.
- Sheltering children from long-term negative health, academic, and social outcomes. Housing insecurity and homelessness have lasting, negative emotional and academic effects on children. Children who have experienced hypermobility (moving due to a lack of stable housing) are more likely than their peers to repeat grades, to have been suspended or expelled, or to experience anxiety, aggression, and delinquency.⁹

RECOMMENDATION FOR MAINE ACTION

Strengthen the Emergency Assistance Program

In order to ensure more Maine families have affordable and adequate housing, Maine should improve the Emergency Assistance (EA) Program. The EA Program should provide assistance with security deposits so that people are able to obtain affordable housing when this upfront cost is a barrier. The EA Program should also provide meaningful financial assistance to families that are at imminent risk of losing their housing and becoming homeless.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE AND FEDERAL ACTION

Fund homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing

Many families are homeless due to a short-term financial or familial crisis and they benefit most from programs that focus on homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing. These programs are shown to be cost-effective and prevent long-term negative physical and mental health effects of homelessness and hypermobility and reduce the need for shelter space. The approach focuses on keeping families housed through short-term financial assistance or quickly securing new housing.

Fund programs that use the Housing First model

This model successfully assists chronically homeless individuals to transition into long-term stability by providing permanent supportive housing before providing other support services. This model is based on research showing that individuals who find stable housing are better able to engage in other support services. Programs using a Housing First model provide cost-savings to municipalities through significant reductions in the use of emergency services and shelters.

Expand access to programs that address energy costs

Both Maine and the federal government should also expand programs that make the energy costs of housing more affordable, such as the Home Energy Assistance Program (HEAP), the Low Income Assistance Program (LIAP), and weatherization programs. Maine's high-energy costs and severe winters make these programs vital to the economic stability of Maine's low-income families.

- 1. National Coalition for the Homeless. (July 2009). *Health Care and Homelessness*. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://www.nationalhomeless.org/factsheets/health.html
- The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. (2017). The 2017 Annual Homeless Assessment Report to Congress. Received on July 19, 2018 from https://www.hudexchange.info/resources/ documents/2017-AHAR-Part-1.pdf
- 3. Kids Count. (2017). *Kids Count Data Book*. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://www.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-2017kidscountdatabook.pdf
- 4. National Low Income Housing Coalition. (2017). *Out of Reach 2017: Maine*. Retrieved April 7, 2018 from http://nlihc.org/oor/maine
- Maine State Housing Authority. (2017). Housing Facts and Affordability Index for Maine 2017. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://www.mainehousing.org/docs/default-source/policy-research/housingfacts/2017/maine2017bylma.pdf?sfvrsn=6cf9a015_4
- Avesta Housing. (Nov. 2017). Nonprofit Avesta Housing Faces Increasingly High Demand for Affordable Housing. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://www.avestahousing.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/ Affordable-Housing-Activity-press-release-and-report.pdf
- 7. Green Doors. *General Facts on Homelessness*. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://www.greendoors.org/ facts/general-data.php
- The Florida Housing Coalition. (June 2013). *Housing Instability Hurts Children*. Retrieved on April 7, 2018 from http://www.flhousing.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Housing-Instability-Hurts-Children-Vol-29-No-2-June13-10.pdf
- 9. The American Psychological Association. (2014). *Effects of Poverty, Hunger and Homelessness on Children and Youth*. Retrieved April 7, 2018 from http://www.apa.org/pi/families/poverty.aspx

EARNED INCOME TAX CREDIT

The Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) is a refundable federal tax credit for low- and moderate-income working people that has been shown to be effective at reducing poverty and encouraging work for families with children. Because a worker's tax credit grows with each dollar of wages earned until reaching the maximum, the credit is an incentive to move into the work force and increase one's income. Maine has its own modest Earned Income Tax Credit set at 5% of the federal credit and is refundable.¹

THE LANDSCAPE

- During the 2016 tax year, the average federal EITC was \$3,186 for a family with children.² In Maine, the average benefit was \$2,078.³
- The EITC was designed to offset other taxes that take a bite out of a low-income wage earner's budget. Research has found that families use the EITC to pay for basic necessities, car and home repair, or education and training.⁴
- However, the federal credit is far less for workers without qualifying dependents, including those without children, non-custodial parents, and parents whose children are no longer dependent. The EITC phases out for these workers before they reach the federal poverty level, meaning they earned an average benefit of just \$280 in 2013.⁵

Who is Affected?

- The Center on Budget and Policy Priorities estimates that in 2013, the EITC lifted 6.2 million people — including 3.2 million children — out of poverty overall.⁶
- Expanding the federal EITC for childless workers is estimated to impact 7.2 million working women at all stages of life. This includes younger women in low-wage jobs or balancing work with school, and older women whose lifetime earnings have been reduced by childrearing or by caring for sick or aging family members.⁷

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Increase the EITC to 15%

Maine's EITC is currently set at 5% of the federal credit and is refundable. To maximize the EITC's effectiveness in reducing poverty, Maine should increase the state EITC to at least 15% of the federal credit. By simply increasing the state's credit to 15% of the federal, Maine would incentivize residents to engage in the workforce.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FEDERAL ACTIONS

Expand access to the EITC

Congress should approve the Grow American Incomes Now (GAIN) Act. This act would greatly expand the EITC so that more working families and childless workers **64**The Earned Income Tax Credit is the best antipoverty, the best pro-family, the best job creation measure to come out of Congress."

-President Ronald Reagan

are eligible to receive it. More than 50 members of Congress are cosponsoring the bill. This act would nearly double the EITC for working families and increases the credit for childless workers almost sixfold.⁸

Support and expand funding for the Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) program, which is how many low-income families receive information and assistance with filing for EITC and Child Tax Credits. In Maine, that program is coordinated by CA\$H Maine

- 1. 36 M.R.S.A. § 5219-S
- The Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. (Oct. 2016). Policy Basics: The Earned Income Tax Credit. Retrieved on April 14, 2018 from https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policy-basics-the-earnedincome-tax-credit
- 3. Internal Revenue Service. (Dec. 2016). *Statistics for 2016 Tax Returns With EITC*. Retrieved April 14, 2018 from https://www.eitc.irs.gov/eitc-central/statistics-for-tax-returns-with-eitc/statistics-for-2016-tax-year-returns-with-eitc
- The Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. (Oct. 2016). Policy Basics: The Earned Income Tax Credit. Retrieved on April 14, 2018 from https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policy-basics-the-earnedincome-tax-credit
- The Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. (April 2016). Strengthening the EITC for Childless Workers Would Promote Work and Reduce Poverty. Retrieved on April 14, 2018 from https://www.cbpp.org/ research/federal-tax/strengthening-the-eitc-for-childless-workers-would-promote-work-and-reduce
- The Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. (July 2015). New Research: EITC Boosts Employment; Lifts Many More Out of Poverty Than Previously Thought. Retrieved on April 14, 2015 from https://www.cbpp. org/blog/new-research-eitc-boosts-employment-lifts-many-more-out-of-poverty-than-previously-thought
- The Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. (May 2016). Chart Book: The Earned Income Tax Credit and Child Tax Credit. Retrieved on April 14, 2018 from https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/chart-bookthe-earned-income-tax-credit-and-child-tax-credit
- 8. Congressman Ro Khanna. (Sept. 2017). *RELEASE: Sen. Sherrod Brown and Rep. Ro Khanna Introduce Landmark Legislation to Raise the Wages of Working Families*. Retrieved on April 14, 2018 from https://khanna.house.gov/media/press-releases/release-sen-sherrod-brown-and-rep-ro-khanna-introduce-landmark-legislation

EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION

A prosperous Maine begins with investing in children. The first five years of a child's life are critical in shaping the architecture of the brain. Home visiting programs support new parents in understanding their child's developmental and physical needs. Early childhood education provides children with a basis for lasting academic success as well as long term social and emotional benefits. Studies demonstrate that when children receive highquality early childhood education, state expenditures decrease for remedial education, health care, and corrections.¹However, the cost of high-quality care reduces access to stable caregivers for Maine children and impacts economic security for working families. Investment in early childhood programs is an investment in Maine's future.

THE LANDSCAPE

- The most recent data shows that only 10% of children have access to home visits.²
- On average, a single mother in Maine will spend 38% of her income to place an infant in full-time center based care.³
- The application for a childcare subsidy is a two-step process that is confusing, time consuming and on average requires parents to wait six weeks before they learn about their eligibility.⁴
- Currently, Maine only has the capacity to serve 31% of children eligible for Head Start. It is likely that 8,358 low-income children do not have access to Head Start programs because of limited capacity due to underfunding.⁵

BENEFITS OF QUALITY EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION AND CHILDCARE

- Strong Return on Investment. Studies demonstrate that when states invest money in early childhood programming, they receive a significant return on investment through high productivity and reduced future spending on remedial efforts. University of Maine economist Philip Trostel demonstrates that a high quality early childhood system in Maine, including public preschool, could save taxpayers over \$7 for every \$1 invested in the program.⁶
- Strengthen Families. Programs like Early Head Start and Maine Families provide direct support to new parents, teaching them essential skills about health, safety, and the developmental needs of their children.
- When parents can afford reliable and quality childcare, they are able to focus on attending work and school.⁷
- Healthier, happier children. Extreme poverty can produce the same toxic stress as exposure to violence, and this toxic stress has lifelong effects. High quality early childhood programming helps buffer against the permanent psychological, physical, and developmental effects of toxic stress.⁸



When Cheyenne's three-year old son began going to Head Start, Cheyenne knew he would be in good hands. Her family used Early Head Start's Home Visiting program when her son was an infant with great success. What she did not expect was how it would improve her own life as well as her son's.

Cheyenne became involved in the center's Policy Council, and soon staff began asking Cheyenne when she would pursue her own academic goals. Cheyenne was interested, but hesitant. Her son had been experiencing health issues and she was concerned about committing to her own schooling when his care had taken up the majority of her time and energy in the past.

As time went on, Cheyenne began to see how well the staff at Head Start treated her son, and how he was thriving. With the support of the staff, Cheyenne applied for and was accepted to a local college where she is pursuing her Associate's degree in Early Childhood Education. Cheyenne credits the quality care and programming her son received at Head Start for allowing her to focus on pursuing her degree and building a better future for her family. Home visits and quality childcare programs can help identify children who are exposed to abuse and neglect, both of which have long-term developmental effects on children.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Create one integrated system to support early childhood education.

- The early childhood programs currently scattered across different branches and divisions of state government should be unified in a single entity with a cabinet level advocate for early childhood.
- Invest in Head Start, quality child care, home visiting programs, and public preschool.
- Require basic health and safety protection for all children in child care.
- Increase state investment in Head Start by serving children on the waitlist currently, and then fund slots incrementally; 50% of eligible children after the first year, 75% after the second, and 100% after the third. Head Start has proven its value in preparing young children to learn. Maine should increase its financial investment to ensure that all eligible families and children can benefit from Head Start.
- Support financial investment to expand voluntary preschool programs around the state. Invest in high-quality preschool classrooms and expand the program to new school districts while encouraging collaboration with Head Start and local high-quality child care centers. The Department of Health & Human Services should promote continuity of care by creating contracts with local school districts or private child care providers who can ensure early and afterschool care to support four-year-olds participating in Maine public preschool programs
- The existing two-step application process for child care subsidy should be eliminated. The application should be streamlined to allow families to quickly access child care so they can take advantage of employment opportunities.
- Support and expand the state's Public Health Nursing program: public health nurses provide critical support to infants and their parents.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FEDERAL ACTION Pass the Child Care for Working Families Act

This act would ensure: (1) families have access to high-quality, affordable care that parents need so that they can work and their children need in order to thrive; (2) the child care workforce has access to increased training and compensation and is paid a living wage; and (3) states are able to create universal preschool programs for three- and four-year olds during the school day, and provide a higher matching rate for infants and toddlers.

- 1. Trostel, P. Margaret Chase Smith Policy Center & School of Economics, University of Maine. (2013) Path to a Better Future: The Fiscal Payoff of Investment in Early Childhood Development in Maine. Retrieved on April 28, 2018 from http://melig.org/pdfs/Path_to_a_Better_Future_Full_Report.pdf
- Kids Count Data Center. (2012). Children Ages Birth to 3 Whose Parent Did Not Receive a New Parent Home Visit. Received on July 19, 2018 from https://datacenter.kidscount.org/data/tables/7875-childrenages-birth-to-3-whose-parent-did-not-receive-a-new-parent-home-visit?loc=21&loct=2&loct=2# detailed/2/21/false/1021/any/15188,15187
- 3. Childcare Aware of America. (2017). *Maine*. Retrieved on April 28, 2018 from https://usa.childcareaware. org/advocacy-public-policy/resources/research/costofcare/
- Maine Women's Policy Center. (2018). Investing in our Future. Received on July 18, 2018 from http:// mainewomenspolicycenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Investing-in-our-Future-FINAL-REPORT-9-22-17.pdf
- Maine Children's Alliance. (2017). Maine Kids Count 2017. Retrieved on April 28, 2018 from http:// mekids.org/assets/files/databooks/2017/2017MEKidsCount.pdf
- Trostel, P. Margaret Chase Smith Policy Center & School of Economics, University of Maine. (2013) Path to a Better Future: The Fiscal Payoff of Investment in Early Childhood Development in Maine. Retrieved on April 28, 2018 from http://melig.org/pdfs/Path_to_a_Better_Future_Full_Report.pdf
- 7. Labor Project for Working Families (May 2012). Unions Win It: Child Care. Received on July 19, 2018 from http://working-families.org/network/pdf/factsheets/childcare.pdf
- Harvard University Center on the Developing Child. (2007). A Science-Based Framework for Early Childhood Policy. Retrieved on April 28, 2018 from http://developingchild.harvard.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2015/05/Policy_Framework.pdf
- Child Welfare Information Gateway. (July 2013). Long-Term Consequences of Child Abuse and Neglect. Received on July 18, 2018 from https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubpdfs/long_term_consequences.pdf

ADULT LEARNING

One of the most effective ways to address poverty is to create systems that assist lowincome women in getting the education necessary to find and retain employment. Mainers with low-literacy skills or lacking degrees struggle to find employment in the ever-changing workplaces of the 21st century. A lack of access to education can limit women to jobs that are inflexible, low-wage, and lack benefits. Our economy suffers from that insufficient education through decreased productivity and loss of tax revenue due to unemployment, increased health care costs, and increased corrections costs.¹

THE LANDSCAPE

- Only 43% of Maine adults ages 25-64 have at least a two-year or four-year degree.³ Researchers project that by 2025, 60% of available jobs in Maine will require some postsecondary education, which translates into an increase of 158,000 skilled workers.²
- It is estimated that 20% of adults in Maine function at a low level of literacy.⁴ Nationally, among those with the lowest levels of literacy, 43% live in poverty.⁵
- Nationally, college attainment increased from about 26% in 2000 to approximately 34% in 2017.⁶ However, this number has remained lower in Maine at only 29%.⁷
- Maine's Competitive Skills Scholarship Program (CSSP) was designed to address the unmet needs of employers by supporting access to higher education for lowincome Mainers. On average, graduates of the program – mostly women – have both higher employment rates and higher wages.⁸
- Maine's Parents as Scholars Program helps participants of the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program pursue a two- or four-year postsecondary degree by providing financial assistance for costs such as child care, transportation, school supplies, and occupational expenses.⁹
- The MaineSpark Initiative, specifically the Adult Promise track, coordinates a statewide effort to reach and support adult learners in completing workforce credentials and degrees.

BENEFITS OF INVESTING IN MAINE'S WORKFORCE

- Reduced use of public assistance. Educational opportunities create pathways to higher-wage jobs, which allow families to afford life's necessities and reduce the need for public assistance.¹⁰
- Skilled workers. By providing training for high-demand positions, programs like CSSP strengthen the state's economy by making it possible for employers to hire skilled Maine workers instead of workers from out of state.
- Reduced burden on the Unemployment Insurance System. Mainers who complete the Competitive Skills Scholarship Program are less likely to use Unemployment Insurance after graduation.¹¹

Improved literacy rates. Childhood literacy rates are strongly influenced by parents' literacy skills. Increasing access to educational opportunity for adults will better position Maine children for academic success and future careers.¹²

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE

Increase Available Slots for CSSP

Despite the clear success of the Competitive Skills Scholarship Program, it is consistently underfunded, and therefore can only admit 650 Mainers, even though thousands more people qualify. Maine must adequately fund CSSP to open it up to more participants.

Better Promote Parents as Scholars

Only 66 Parents are currently enrolled in Parents as Scholars. DHHS should better promote access to this program to improve enrollment for qualifying parents.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FEDERAL ACTION

Support learners' economic security

The high cost of student debt for attending college is pushing higher education further out of reach for low-income students and causing many college graduates to begin their careers with lower economic security. The federal government must take action to reduce federal student loan interest rates so that the cost of higher education doesn't outweigh its many benefits.

To make sure students understand the financing options for college, the federal government should invest in organizations that educate adult learners about financing their postsecondary education and setting career goals.

ENDNOTES:

- 1. ProLiteracy. (Sept. 2017). *Increasing Public Awareness of Low Adult Literacy*. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from https://proliteracy.org/Resources/Blog/Article/262/Increasing-Public-Awareness-of-Low-Adult-Literacy
- Maine Public Universities. (Nov. 2017). Maine's Workforce & Education Coalition and Maine's Adult Promise Initiative. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from http://staticweb.maine.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/11/Maine%E2%80%99s-workforce-education-coalition-and-Maine%E2%80%99s-Adult-Promise-Initiative-Rosa-Redonnett.pdf?ca0c38
- 3. Lumina Foundation. (2016). A Stronger Nation: In Maine, postsecondary learning builds the talent that helps us rise. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from https://www.luminafoundation.org/files/publications/ stronger_nation/2016/maine-brief-2016.pdf
- 4. News Center Maine. (Sept. 2016). *Free literacy program helps hundreds in Bangor area*. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from http://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/education/free-literacy-program-helps-hundreds-in-bangor-area/99-318919726
- Bangor Daily News. (June 2009). The Benefits of Literacy. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from https:// bangordailynews.com/2009/06/16/opinion/the-benefits-of-literacy/
- United States Census Bureau. (Dec. 2017). High School Completion Rate Is Highest in U.S. History. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2017/educational-attainment-2017.html
- 7. Town Charts. (2017). *Maine Education Data*. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from http://www.towncharts. com/Maine/Maine-state-Education-data.html
- 8. Maine Department of Labor. (2016). 2016 Annual Report of the Competitive Skills Program. Retrieved on April 15, 2017 from http://digitalmaine.com/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1055&context=mdol_docs
- 9. 22 M.R.S. § 3790
- 10. Maine Department of Labor. (2016). 2016 Annual Report of the Competitive Skills Program. Retrieved on April 15, 2017 from http://digitalmaine.com/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1055&context=mdol_docs
- 11. Maine Department of Labor. (2016). 2016 Annual Report of the Competitive Skills Program. Retrieved on April 15, 2017 from http://digitalmaine.com/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1055&context=mdol_docs
- 12. Concordia University. (Jan. 2016). *Defining Family Literacy: Parents and Children Building Skills Together*. Retrieved on April 15, 2018 from https://online.cune.edu/defining-family-literacy/



eidi Hart can still recall the shame that she felt as a child because of her family's financial struggles with poverty. She became pregnant at the age of 15, and her dreams for a safe and secure future nearly collapsed. Afraid that her own daughter would be sentenced to a life like her own - one of deprivation, hunger, cold, embarrassment, shame, and depression - Heidi promised her baby that she would do everything possible to make her life better. She recalls that, "without any job skills or experience, I didn't even know how I could support myself, let alone this precious child who was depending on me." But with the help of her family and others, Heidi managed to get her G.E.D. and was accepted to college at USM.

She discovered Parents as Scholars program, which had been created by the Maine legislature to help people just like Heidi. The program provided additional financial assistance to purchase books, supplies, and clothing for job interviews. With that help, Heidi didn't have to drop out of college and watch her dream of a better future for her daughter disappear before her eyes. Her daughter was at her side when she graduated, and just two days later, Heidi started to work fulltime and found economic security for her family.

HEALTHCARE

The passage of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) was a major step forward for women's access to health care. However, gaps in access, especially for low-income women, still remain. Maine voters passed a ballot initiative in 2017 that requires Medicaid expansion be implemented on July 2, 2018. In the interim, despite the fact that the ACA made insurance denials for pre-existing conditions and gender discrimination in health insurance illegal, the failure of the state to accept federal funds to expand Maine's Medicaid program has left many women without health care coverage.

THE LANDSCAPE:

- Nationally, low-income women, women of color, and immigrant women are at greater risk of being uninsured. Single mothers are 16% more likely to be uninsured than women in two-parent households.¹
- Uninsured low-income women in Maine are 27% less likely than insured low-income women to have had a mammogram in the past two years, 17% less likely to have had a pap test within the past three years, and 15% less likely to have ever been tested for HIV.²
- While Maine voters approved Medicaid expansion through a referendum in 2017, the Department has failed to submit a State Plan amendment to the federal government indicating that we will expand Medicaid. While Mainers wait for expansion, 70,000 low-income Mainers are left without access to affordable health insurance.
- Medicaid expansion, once funded, will provide Medicaid through MaineCare for persons under the age of 65 and with incomes equal to or below 138% of the official poverty line. In 2018, this amounted to annual income of \$16,753 for a single person and \$34,658 for a family of four.³
- Currently, Maine's Medicaid program covers medical care for pregnant women up to 214% of the poverty level. However, Maine only covers parents and caretakers up to 100% of the poverty level.⁴
- Nationally, 29% of low-income adults report that the appearance of their teeth affected their ability to interview for a job. 37% of low-income adults avoid smiling due to the condition of their mouth and teeth.⁵
- In 2011, there were 4.1 general dentists to every 10,000 people in Maine. Statistics demonstrate that rural Mainers are most impacted by the dental care shortage in the state. While there were 1,361 people per active dentist in Cumberland County, there were 4,018 people per active dentist in the more rural Somerset County.⁶
- To address Maine's shortage of dental care, the legislature passed An Act to Improve Access to Oral Health Care in 2014 to create a mid-level dental care provider, called a dental hygiene therapist.⁷ However, a dental hygiene therapist must be under the direct supervision of a dentist.

BENEFITS OF ACCEPTING FEDERAL FUNDS TO INCREASE ACCESS TO HEALTH CARE

- More jobs. Evidence from other states shows that Medicaid expansion results in the creation of new jobs. Researchers project that up to 6,000 new jobs will be created in Maine.⁸
- Cost savings. Maine's Legislative Office of Fiscal Program Review found that expanding access would save the state approximately \$27 million each year. This is due to lower state spending on programs currently funded 100% by the state.⁹
- Preventative care. When people have access to routine, preventative care, they are better able to prevent and manage chronic diseases.

BENEFITS OF IMPROVING ACCESS TO DENTAL CARE

Reaching vulnerable parties. Permitting hygiene therapists to work outside of dentists' offices will maximize access to dental care for those who live in areas where travelling to dentists' offices is difficult. This would allow hygiene therapists to perform basic dental care services for patients in alternative settings such as schools and nursing homes, thus maximizing access to dental care – especially in rural Maine.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Fund Medicaid Expansion

Maine must submit a Medicaid expansion proposal to Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) by July 2, 2018 in order to implement the voter-approved expansion which will make 70,000 low-income Mainers eligible for Medicaid.

Expand access to dental services.

Removing the direct dentist supervision requirement in statute would allow dental services to be brought to areas without dental offices and increase access to dental health care in rural Maine.

- 1. Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation (Oct. 2017). *Women's Health Insurance Coverage*. Retrieved on April 29, 2018 from https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/fact-sheet/womens-health-insurance-coverage-fact-sheet/
- National Women's Law Center. (Jan. 2014). Mind the Gap: Low-Income Women in Dire Need of Health Insurance. Retrieved on April 29, 2018 form https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/ uploads/2015/08/mindthegapmedicaidreport2014.pdf
- The Balance. (Jan. 2018). Federal Poverty Level Guidelines and Chart. Retrieved March 8, 2018 from https:// www.thebalance.com/federal-poverty-level-definition-guidelines-chart-3305843
- 4. HealthInsurance.org. (April 2018). *Maine and the ACA's Medicaid expansion*. Retrieved on April 29, 2018 from https://www.healthinsurance.org/maine-medicaid/
- American Dental Association. (2015). Oral Health and Well-Being in the United States. Retrieved on May 3, 2018 from https://www.ada.org/~/media/ADA/Science%20and%20Research/HPI/OralHealthWell-Being-StateFacts/US-Oral-Health-Well-Being.pdf?la=en
- 6. Center for Health Workforce Studies, Heath Research, Inc. (2012). Oral Heath in Maine: A Background Report/ Retrieved April 29, 2018 from http://www.chwsny.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/ MEOralHealthWorkforceBackground2012_Final_reduced-1.pdf
- 7. 16 MRSA \$1094-AA-\$1094-KK
- Kilbreth, Elizabeth. (Sept. 2017). The Real Impact of Medicaid Expansion in Maine. Retrieved on April 29, 2018 from https://mejp.org/sites/default/files/Medicaid-Expansion-The-Real-Impact-Kilbreth-Sep2017.pdf
- 9. Kilbreth, Elizabeth. (Sept. 2017). The Real Impact of Medicaid Expansion in Maine. Retrieved on April 29, 2018 from https://mejp.org/sites/default/files/Medicaid-Expansion-The-Real-Impact-Kilbreth-Sep2017.pdf

REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH

When women are able to decide when and whether to have children, they are more likely to finish school, find gainful employment, build a career, and thus achieve economic stability.¹ Affordable access to contraception and safe, legal abortion give women the ability to choose whether and when they are economically, emotionally, and physically able to raise a child.

THE LANDSCAPE

- 99% of women ages 15-44 who have had sexual intercourse have used a form of contraception.²
- The Guttmacher Institute found that if a family plans to have two children, the average woman will spend more than three-quarters of her reproductive years trying to avoid pregnancy.³
- In a study examining the reasons women seek abortions, 73% reported that they were financially unable to support a child. 74% said that it would interfere with their school, work, or caretaking responsibilites.⁴
- One in four women will have an abortion by age 45. 59% of these women have had one or more children. 75% of these women were economically disadvantaged.⁵
- There are only 9 Maine health care providers that provide abortions. 55% of Maine women lived in counties that do not have even one facility.⁶
- The Hyde Amendment restricts federal funds from being used for abortions except in cases of rape, incest, or endangerment to the life of the mother. This severely limits access to abortion services for women whose health care is covered through Medicaid. However, states do have the option of using Medicaid funds to cover abortion services for Medicaid patients.
- Recent strategies to increase Maine women's access to health care have included expanding access to contraception for low income women, and incorporating into Maine law the requirement for coverage of preventive health services.

BENEFITS OF ACCESS TO A FULL RANGE OF REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH CARE

- Avoiding costs of unintended pregnancy. The medical costs of pregnancy are expensive both to families and communities. Access to contraception makes it possible for women to choose if and when to make the financially significant decision to have children. States that provide women access to contraception realize savings in lowering the incidences of unintended pregnancy in Medicaid participants.⁷
- Increased educational opportunity. Researchers have found that greater access to contraception leads to increased educational attainment for women, especially

in professional degrees. This leads to a greater number of women in professional occupations.⁸

Progress toward wage equality. When women can choose when and whether to have children, they are able to spend more time in the paid workforce. Historically, this has contributed to a narrowing of the wage gap.⁹

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR MAINE ACTION

Ensure private health insurance includes abortion coverage

Private insurance companies with polices available through the state exchange should be able to offer coverage for the full range of reproductive services, including contraception, maternity care, routine screenings, and abortion without requiring a separate rider. Maine should pass affirmative legislation that ensures women are able to purchase private health insurance that includes abortion coverage.

Provide Medicaid coverage for all reproductive health services

The Supreme Court in *Roe v Wade* and Maine state law protect all women's right to a safe and legal abortion. However, economic and geographic barriers make exercising this right impossible for many low-income women. Maine should join the 17 other states¹⁰ that provide Medicaid coverage for the full range of reproductive health services, including abortion.

Expand access to abortion by allowing other medical professionals to perform abortions

Currently, only doctors are allowed to provide abortions. This greatly disadvantages women in rural communities. Allowing qualified nurse practitioners and nurse midwives to perform abortions, mostly terminating pregnancies with a pill, would increase access to the service.

RECOMMENDATION FOR FEDERAL ACTION

Abortion is legal under the U.S. Constitution. The Hyde Amendment makes it difficult or impossible for many women to access abortion services. Congress should repeal the Hyde Amendment to ensure that women who receive health care through Medicaid, federal employees, members of the Peace Corps, and women in the military have access to safe abortion services.

- Sonfield, A., et al. (2013). The Social and Economic Benefits of Women's Ability to Determine Whether and When to Have Children. Washington, DC: Guttmacher Institute. Retrieved April 30, 2018 from https:// www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/social-economic-benefits.pdf
- 2. Center for Disease Control (2018). *Key Statistics from the National Survey of Family Growth*. Retrieved on April 30, 2018 from https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nsfg/key_statistics/c.htm#contraception
- Guttmacher Institute. (Sept. 2016). Fact Sheet: Contraceptive Use in the United States. Retrieved on April 30, 2018 from https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/factsheet/fb_contr_use_0.pdf
- Finer, L., et al. (2005). Reasons U.S. Women Have Abortions: Quantitative and Qualitative Perspectives Washington, DC: Guttmacher Institute. Retrieved April 30, 2018 from http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/ journals/3711005.html
- 5. Guttmacher Institute. (Jan. 2018). *Induced Abortion in the United States*. Retrieved on April 30, 2018 from https://www.guttmacher.org/fact-sheet/induced-abortion-united-states
- Guttmacher Institute. (2018). State Facts About Abortion: Maine. Retrieved on April 30, 2018 from https:// www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/factsheet/sfaa-me.pdf
- 7. Frost, J. et al. (2010) *The Impact of Publicly Funded Family Planning Clinic Services on Unintended Pregnancies and Government Cost Savings.* New York, NY: Guttmacher Institute Retrieved April 30, 2018

from http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/09_HPU19.3Frost.pdf

- Sonfield, A., et al. (2013). The Social and Economic Benefits of Women's Ability to Determine Whether and When to Have Children. Washington, DC: Guttmacher Institute. Retrieved April 30, 2018 from https:// www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/social-economic-benefits.pdf
- National Women's Law Center. (Sept. 2017). The Wage Gap: The Who, How, Why, and What To Do. Retrieved on April 30, 2018 from https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/ uploads/2016/09/The-Wage-Gap-The-Who-How-Why-and-What-to-Do-2017-2.pdf
- Kaiser Foundation. (Oct. 2017). State Funding of Abortions Under Medicaid. Retrieved on April 2018 from https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/abortion-under-medicaid/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel =%7B%22colId%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D



The Maine Women's Policy Center is committed to improving the economic, social, and political status of women and girls in Maine through education, research, public policy and leadership development. We are dedicated to creating equality for Maine's women and girls in four focus areas: freedom from violence, freedom from discrimination, access to health care, and economic security. We are dedicated to creating equality for Maine's women and girls.

Linda Smith Dyer Fellowship

Linda Smith Dyer was one of the original founders of the Maine Women's Lobby in 1978 and she was a model for Maine girls and women. A program of the Maine Women's Police Center, the Linda Smith Dyer Fellowship was founded to advance Linda's strong example of public policy and public interest work by law students at her alma mater, the University of Maine School of Law. Linda Smith Dyer Fellows provide sophisticated research and advanced analysis on policy related to women and girls.

Melanie Dorn served as our 2018 Linda Smith Dyer Fellow. She has researched and updated this policy guide as a first year student at Maine Law.

STAFF

Eliza Townsend, Executive Director Whitney Parrish, Director of Policy and Program Jen Sorkin, Community Organizer & Program Assistant Kathy Durgin-Leighton, Director of Development Maggie Clark, Executive Assistant

CONTACT

295 Water Street #10, Augusta, ME 04330 207.622.0851 info@mainewomen.org www.mainewomenspolicycenter.org